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Minutes of the Meeting Held

December 16, 2008
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Dover Downs,
Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, December 16, 2008.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Robert B. Brown, Commissioner
	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner
	


Others Present

	Andrew Kerber, Deputy Attorney General
	Brian Manges, Investigator

	Charles Lockhart, VP, Horse Racing, D. Downs
	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge 

	John Hensley, Sr. Dir., Horse Racing, D. Downs
	Joseph Strug, Dalare Labs

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Dr. Annie Renzetti, Chief DHRC Veterinarian

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Hugh J. Gallagher, Administrator of Racing

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal

	Juli LaBadia, Court Reporter, Wilcox & Fetzer
	Joe Dugan, Owner/Trainer

	Frances West, DSOA
	Virginia Keeler, Owner/Trainer

	Arty Foster, Jr., Owner/Trainer
	Robert Corey, Jr.

	Dr. John Peters, DHRC Veterinarian
	Mike Beaver, Owner/Trainer, Driver

	Tim Beaver, Paddock Judge
	Randy McClain, Horseman

	Dr. Emily Galloway, DHRC Veterinarian
	Renee Steward, Associate Judge

	Louise Kinsey, DHRC Oper. Support Specialist
	Sean Guptill, Horseman

	George Dennis, Horseman
	Paul Sasadio, Horseman

	Dr. Paul Hanebutt, Jr., Brenford Animal Hosp.
	


	Call to Order/Welcome
	Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:27 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.

	Approval of Minutes


	Commissioner Brown made a Motion to approve the November 12, 2008 DRHC Minutes as written. Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.

	Old Business 

 Joseph Dugan’s USTA Record
	Mr. Dugan requested the Commission to forward his correct record to the USTA. The Paralegal will give Commission Counsel a copy of his appeal record. 

	New Business
  Public Hearing 
    Proposed Rules Changes

      Rules 7.1.6.12 &10.2.8.3
Hearing - License Review 
    Randy McClain

EHV-1 Update

	At 10:32 a.m. the record was opened. A court reporter made a verbatim record. As to Rule 7.1.6.1.2, Dr. Renzetti questioned the spelling of hopples or hobbles. Mr. DiMario stated either is correct. With no public comments received as to suggested changes, Commissioner Brown moved that the proposed rule be adopted as submitted, Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. As to Rule 10.2.8.3, Ms. Sarah Guptill commented that she believed it was illegal to transfer if a person had a positive test or suspension, whether or not it was approved by the judges. Mr. Kerber clarified that a person cannot transfer for purposes of avoiding application of a Commission rule or ruling. With no public comments received as to suggested changes, Commissioner Williamson made a motion to approve the rule as submitted, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. The record was closed at 10:39 a.m. The rules will become effective on February 11th.

Mr. Kerber explained that Mr. McClain’s license was suspended in Delaware based on a previous criminal arrest in 1997. He has a conditional license in Maryland and a conditional license with the USTA. He has filed an application for a groom’s license in Delaware and would like to explain to the DHRC why he believes he should be licensed. Mr. McClain said there is more work in Delaware than in Maryland and wants to support his family. He was not notified of his suspension and is trying to get USTA to lift it. Mr. Kerber noted that Delaware rules allow the Commission to refuse a license to anyone who has been convicted of a felony. Mr. McClain admitted to sex offenses and was registered as a felon; however, he passed 104 sessions of counseling, has a completion certificate, and has had no problems since. He has been training in Maryland, but they’re not racing now. His conditional license for a trainer/driver in Maryland is for five years. After a discussion of the merits, Commissioner Williamson moved to allow Mr. McClain to have a one-year conditional groom’s license, with the stipulation that his conduct be reviewed at one year. If no problems have occurred within that year, he can then apply for a regular license. Commission Brown seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. Chairman Steele also explained the conditional license doesn’t eliminate his previous suspension from his record or give him a driver’s license. Mr. McClain understood and agreed to the stipulation.

Many horsemen were present, as they were concerned about being able to race. Dr. Paul Hanebutt reported that he spoke to Dr. Hirsh yesterday at 4:00 p.m. They retested the horses at Dovington at the end of last week. One horse spiked a fever, moved to a separate facility, one horse tested positive on a nasal swab, but not a blood test, that horse is also in isolation. He gave a quick overview of the testing process for EHV-1. Dr. Heather Hirst and Robert Moore were in attendance to answer questions. Dr. Hirst reported that a horse at another standardbred raining facility, was tested; the report should come in tonight. There was a second neurological case identical to the first case at Dovington. Robert Moore and she went out to the farm to do interviews. As soon as they get the results, the whole barn will be quarantined, not the farm, the same as was done at Dovington. Several people expressed their opinion that the whole farm should’ve been quarantined. Dr. Hirsh answered questions and explained the State’s policy on quarantines and confidentiality, and advised everyone to use caution and common sense when moving horses or sharing equipment. The track may be asked to increase sanitation in common areas, the starting gate, etc. Commissioner Williamson suggested the latest news be posted in the paddock at the track. Mr. Gallagher thanked Dr. Hirsh and Mr. Moore for coming. He, Mr. Hensley and Dr. Hirsh will meet after the meeting, and a press release will be forthcoming.

	Reports from Judges, Vets and Administrator
	The Administrator reported that Commissioner Brown and he recently attended meetings in Arizona; Mr. Brown was appointed to a subcommittee for Model Rules.

	Public Comment
	Mr. Beaver’s asked about working when his father is an official; his question will be addressed in Executive Session, since it concerns a personnel matter.

	Adjournment to Executive Session


	At 11:40 a.m., Commissioner Williamson moved to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues, Commissioner         Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.

	Upcoming Events

  DHRC Regular Meeting 

  Rules Committee 
	01/13/09 – 10:15 am, Dover Downs; Chesapeake Room
02/17/09 - 10:15 a.m. DDA, Secretary’s Conference Room

	Adjournment


	At 12:45 p.m. having no further business, Commissioner Brown moved to adjourn, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.
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